
BLANDFORD FORUM 

TOWN COUNCIL 
 

To:   All Members of the Recreation & Amenities Committee  
(Cllr L Lindsay, Cllr C Stevens, Cllr H Mieville, Cllr N Lacey-Clarke, Cllr S Hitchings, 
Cllr R Carter, Cllr L Hitchings, Cllr H White) 
 

All other Town Councillors     Dorset Council Councillors 
Members of the Public & the Press    
 

Dear Member,  
 

RECREATION & AMENITIES COMMITTEE MEETING 
 

You are summoned to attend a meeting of the Recreation & Amenities Committee which will 
be held in the Corn Exchange, Market Place, Blandford on Monday 19th June 2023 to 
follow the full council meeting starting at 7:00pm to consider the following items. The 
meeting is also accessible for the public to attend remotely via Microsoft Teams using this 
link. 

 
Linda Scott-Giles 
Town Clerk 
12th June 2023 
 
 

A G E N D A 
 

Prior to consideration of the following Agenda, there will be a democratic quarter of an hour, 
which may be extended at the discretion of the Committee, during which time members of the 
public may speak. During the course of the meeting, members of the public and our elected 
representatives from the Dorset Council may indicate they wish to speak, and, at the 
discretion of the Chairman, and with the approval of the Members, they may be allowed to do 
so on points of information only. The Committee may on occasion invite members of the 
public to comment on specific issues where points of information or their particular 
knowledge on a subject might prove of benefit to the Committee.  
 

Members are reminded that the Council has a general duty to consider the following matters 
in the exercise of any of its functions: Equal Opportunities (race, gender, sexual orientation, 
marital status, religion, belief or disability), Crime & Disorder, Health and Safety and Human 
Rights. Disabled access is available. 
 

All in attendance should be aware that filming, recording, photography or otherwise may 
occur during the meeting. 
 
 

1. Public Session 
 
2. Apologies 
 
3. To receive any Declarations of Interest and Requests for Dispensations 
 
4. Minutes of the Meeting held on 23rd January 2023 
 
5. Town Clerk's Report & Correspondence 

https://teams.microsoft.com/l/meetup-join/19%3ameeting_YzViMzBlYTItMDQ2ZC00YjQ3LTkzNDMtY2RhZDMyZWU1NWU1%40thread.v2/0?context=%7b%22Tid%22%3a%223cd8f2fb-4c45-4162-86f1-fb87b5f6a138%22%2c%22Oid%22%3a%220c3baf8d-62e3-449c-a9c3-94a2df169799%22%7d
https://teams.microsoft.com/l/meetup-join/19%3ameeting_YzViMzBlYTItMDQ2ZC00YjQ3LTkzNDMtY2RhZDMyZWU1NWU1%40thread.v2/0?context=%7b%22Tid%22%3a%223cd8f2fb-4c45-4162-86f1-fb87b5f6a138%22%2c%22Oid%22%3a%220c3baf8d-62e3-449c-a9c3-94a2df169799%22%7d
https://blandfordforum-tc.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/230123-RA.pdf


6. Review of Recreation & Amenities Budgets to 31st May 2023 
 

6.1 Analytical Review of Revenue Budget  
6.2 Review of Earmarked Reserves  
6.3 Reserve Accounts  

 
7. Review and Approval of Allotment Agreements and Rents 

 
8. To consider the VAT issue on sports facilities  
 
9. Report by Operations Manager February 2023 – June 2023 
 
 

  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Minutes of the Town Council and Committee meetings are available from Blandford 
Library, the Town Clerk’s Office and at www.blandfordforum-tc.gov.uk. 

 
DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS 
24th June  Armed Forces Day Expo 10am to 1pm 
3rd July Town Council Photograph at 6.30pm/Town Council Meeting (followed by Trust 
  AGM) 7pm 
10th July Town and General Purposes Meeting 
17th July Planning Meeting 
24th July Town Council Meeting (Corn Exchange) 
31st July Town Council Meeting  

 
Twinned with Preetz, Germany 

 
Twinned with Mortain, France 

 

  
 

 

Town Clerk’s Office 

Church Lane, Blandford Forum  

Dorset DT11 7AD 
 

Tel: 01258 454500   •   Fax: 01258 454432 

Email: admin@blandfordforum-tc.gov.uk 

www.blandfordforum-tc.gov.uk 

http://www.blandfordforum-tc.gov.uk/
http://www.blandfordforum-tc.gov.uk/


Agenda Item No. 6.1 
 

 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Agenda Item No. 6.2 
 

Review of Earmarked Reserves  
 

 

 
 

 



 
Agenda Item No. 6.3 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 



Agenda Item No. 7 
 

 
Review and Approval of Allotment Agreements and Rents 

 
Representatives from the Town Council and the Allotment Management Committee met on 
8th June 2023 for the annual meeting. The allotment statement of accounts is attached as 
Appendix A. The notes of the meeting are as follows:  

 
Present 

 

Ian Ricketts   Chairman of Allotment Management Committee (AMC) 
Barbara Marjoram  Plot Allocator 
Garry Barker   Social & Minute Secretary  
Cllr Colin Stevens  Vice Chairman of Recreation & Amenities Committee 
Jon Goodenough  Operations Manager 
Linda Scott-Giles  Town Clerk 
Sarah Purdy   Mayor’s Assistant 
Robin Cole   Blanchards Bailey LLP 
 

Apologies 
 

Cllr Lynn Lindsay Chairman of Recreation & Amenities Committee and Town 
Council Representative to Allotment Society 

Cllr H Mieville Town Council Representative to Allotment Society 
Ros Foster   Treasurer of Allotment Management Committee 

 
1. Review of Management Committee Agreement 
 

The need for a constitution was discussed and Ian will email BFTC with a draft for review 
before it is formally adopted. BFTC will share this with Robin prior to adoption.  
 

Robin explained the issues the developer/landowner’s lawyers have with the agreement 
between the AMC and BFTC.  
 

The solicitor needs to ensure the document is compliant with the lease BFTC holds and 
that the landowner’s solicitor is content with it.  
 

Robin will send a draft document to BFTC for circulation at the R&A committee meeting, 
and delegated authority will be required to address any amendments after that meeting. 
It is recommended that the delegated authority is approved subject to consultation with 
the AMC.   

 
2. Review of Management Committee Rent for 2023/24 (the existing amount for 

2022/23 is £471.08 (+ VAT)) 
 

The rent paid for the year commencing 29th September 2022 was £471.08 (+ VAT) 
and it was agreed that the rent for the year commencing 29th September 2023 would 
increase by 3% in line with the Town Council budget (£14.13), giving a total of £485.21 
(+VAT). 

 
3. Review of Garden Allotment Rents at Lamperd’s Field for 2024/25 (the existing 

amount for 2023/24 is £39.10) 
 

The rent payable from September 2023 is £39.10 per full allotment site of 250sq 
metres and pro rata for smaller allotments.  

 

It was agreed that the rent would increase by 3% (£1.17) to £40.30 for a full 250sqm 
plot (rounded up from £40.27). 

 
 



4. Rents at Elizabeth Road Allotments for 2023/24 (the existing amount for 2022/23 
is 0.24p per square metre) 

 

The rent payable from September 2022 was 24p per square metre. The garden 
allotment rents were reviewed, and it was agreed that the rent would be increased by 
1p, making it a total rent of £0.25p per sqm from September 2023.  
 

5. Review of Annual Accounts 
  

Ian tabled the accounts, which were shared with Linda prior to the meeting. There is a 
healthy balance, and they are well managed. 
 

6. Register of Allotment Holders and update on waiting list 
 

There are eight people on the waiting list for Lamperd’s Field, plus three from outside 
of Blandford Forum. Interest in Elizabeth Road has increased, probably due to the 
proposed relocation at Lamperd’s Field. There are 4 on the Elizabeth Road waiting list. 
 

The AMC has sent out 10 yellow cards for Elizabeth Road, with three possible red cards 
to be issued and eight for Lamperd’s Field. There are six available plots at Lamperd’s 
Field and a possible five red cards to be issued.  
 

7. Breaches of Agreement 
 

 None  
 
8. Works Carried Out 
 

8.1 Ian Ricketts on behalf of the Management Committee –  
 

 Elizabeth Road  

• Hazel coppice was planted and is growing well  

• New posts have been put in 

• Gates were kicked in late last year 
 

 Lamperd’s Field 

• Had a break-in with wheelbarrows and tools stolen via the top field in February 
2023.  

• The AGM is booked for 22nd September 2023, 7pm Corn Exchange.  
 
8.2 Jon Goodenough on behalf of Blandford Forum Town Council  
 

• Spraying at Elizabeth Road 

• PAT testing 

• Fire alarm serviced  

• Legionella testing 

• Extinguisher testing 

• Replaced water heater 

• Fixed wire testing carried out 
 
9. Review of Agreements  

 

Composting bin – it was discussed that a change could be made to the agreement to 
allow more than one composting bin on a plot and this will be taken to the R&A 
committee meeting. The tenancy agreements currently state the following:  
 

B.6.2 not construct more than one timber compost bin of maximum dimensions of 4’ high x 4’ wide x 

4’ long (1.2 metres x 1.2 metres x 1.2 metres) or alternatively one commercial composting bin 

without the written consent of the Management Committee. 



It is recommended that this section is reworded as follows because composting should 
be encouraged:  
 
(The Tenant shall):  
 

B.6.2 Be permitted to construct a composting bin(s) of maximum dimensions of 4’ high x 4’ 

wide x 4’ long (1.2 metres x 1.2 metres x 1.2 metres) or alternatively a commercial 

composting bin(s) on their plot(s).  

 
10. Other Matters Raised by the Management Committee 

  

The Society has arranged a BBQ on 9th July for allotment holders and they also arrange 
coffee mornings.  
 

11. Other Matters Raised by the Town Council  
 

The AMC was advised that there are funds accruing from the ringfenced amount and 
they are encouraged to spend it in accordance with the agreement.  

 
The outcome of this meeting will be referred to the Recreation & Amenities Committee meeting 
on Monday 19th June 2023. 
 
The meeting closed at 11:28am. 
 
Recommendations 
 
Under the R&A Remit it is recommended that the Councillors approve the following: 
 

• The Allotment Management Committee Rent for 2023/24 increases to £485.21 + VAT.  

• The rent for Lamperd’s Field allotment for 2024/25 increases to £40.30 

for a full 250sqm plot. 

• The rent for Elizabeth Road allotment plots for 2023/24 is agreed at 25p per square metre. 

• Amendments to the agreements for Lamperd’s Field regarding composting bins.  

• Amendments to the agreement between BFTC and the AMC (provided by the Town 

Council’s solicitors) with delegated authority to the Town Clerk to approve any 

amendments subject to consent from the Chair or Vice Chair of the R&A Committee and 

the AMC.  

 
Linda Scott-Giles   
Town Clerk    
8th June 2023 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Appendix A 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 



 

Agenda Item No. 8 
 

To consider the VAT issue on sports facilities  
 

The DAPTC shared the following advice note, provided by The Parkinson Partnership:  
 

 
 
It is therefore recommended that the Committee agrees to  

- stop charging VAT with immediate effect and reissue the agreements/invoices 
from 1st April 2023 excluding VAT. 

- submit a claim to HMRX for a refund of the VAT paid. The RFO has summarised 
the amount of VAT paid at Appendix A. 

- authorise the payment of these amounts back to the respective sports clubs. 
 
Linda Scott-Giles 
Town Clerk  
8th June 2023 

 
 



Appendix A 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Agenda Item No. 10 
 

Report by Operations Manager February 2023-June 2023 
 

 

 

STAFFING 
One member of staff left us in January and was replaced by a new employee in April after a 
recruitment process. 
 
GLENMORE DEPOT 
The alarms and CCTV have been serviced 
 
CORN EXCHANGE 
The loft hatch in the Council Chamber has now been finished and scaffolding removed. The 
clock has now been serviced. 
 
Further meetings and exploratory investigations have taken place as have design team 
meetings. 
 
PARK ROAD 
The new Cricket season is underway, and the boiler and shutters have been serviced at the 
Cricket Pavilion 
 
TOWN 
The planters are being placed throughout the town. 
 
TREES 
Tree works are only carried out if they are emergencies now. 
 
CEMETERY 
Internments at the cemetery are at average levels for the time of year. 
 
HEALTH AND SAFETY 
Asbestos monitoring has been done and monthly legionella testing continues. 
Six monthly ladder checks are complete. 
A full Legionella risk assessment was carried out in November and remedial works completed. 
Annual emergency light servicing is being carried out and PAT testing done. 
All Risk assessments, Safe Systems of Work and COSHH were updated. 
Yearly review of all Health and Safety Policies and Fire Risk assessments. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
     VANDALISM 

 
    January 2023-June 2023 
 
Date   Location    Remarks 

8 Feb  Churchyard    Broken Glass and general vandalism       

18 Feb   Town     Flags drawn on properties  

  5 Mar  Skate Park     Broken Glass 

  9 Mar   Railway Arches   Broken Glass 

15 Mar                     Marsh and Ham Toilets  Toilet blocked 
 
20 Mar                     Skate Park Shopping trolley dumped 
 
  5 Apr                      Skate Park    Broken Plates 
  
19 Apr                      Railway Arches   Broken Glass 
 
22 Apr                      Skate Park Broken Glass 
 
29 Apr                      Skate Park Broken Glass 
 
 1 May                      Skate Park Broken Glass 
 

  10 May  Railway Arches   Broken Glass 
 
  15 May  Corn Exchange   Rear side door damaged     
 
 19 May  Churchyard    Broken glass and bottles 
 
 20 May  Skate Park    Broken Glass 
 
  28 May  Skate Park    Broken Glass 
 
  31 May  Railway Arches   Broken Glass and evidence of small fires. 
 
   1 June   Skate Park    Broken Glass 
 
  5 June  Larksmead    Broken Glass 
 
 12 June  Churchyard   Stone broken off from the wall 
 
 

 
 
Evidence of drug use at public toilets at various times throughout the period (Police aware). 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
We have recently received the following from a resident near Park Road Rec, Bowling Club:  
 

“We have called the 101 number on numerous occasions twice in the last three months which we do 

not do lightly. 

 

Last night we had to call 101 again as a group of youths were congregated on the entrance step at 

2230 shouting Swearing and Playing loud music this continued until 2330. We are helpless to do 

anything about it as to ask them to move on may result in confrontation and to be honest their 

behaviour can be interpreted as threatening.  

 

We have seen that this also affects members of the Bowling Club who we have seen having to gingerly 

step over the youths presumably because they are afraid to ask them to move on.   We have photos and 

videos as evidence of youths rolling weed, smoking it openly in front of the general public and using 

threatening behaviour and verbal aggression towards the public and each other which we have 

reported on many occasions. 

 

On one occasion during the morning youths on the way to school were gathered there. They saw my 

wife looking at them through our kitchen window then came into our drive shouting 

obscenities  “F****** Tosser & Come on then” etc. My wife was in the house on her own at the time 

and phoned me at work and was very distressed. This was reported to the Police and we didn’t hear a 

thing back. On that occasion the issue was pointed out to the Bowling club again the response being 

“Its not our problem this is a police issue” 

 

This is a community problem that has only started happening since the Blandford Bowling Cub 

extended their club house and added the Entrance porch which now provides seating for anyone who 

cares to use it. It may not affect its members who do not live in the facinity and do not have to put up 

with the anxiety of not knowing when the next group fancies using it as a social area.  Due to their 

club house being in a residential area they have a responsibility to the local people who reside there, 

especially when their building design is encouraging this anti social behaviour.    

This can only be resolved with cooperation from all. A simple solution would be to install shutters like 

the Blandford Cricket Club and Football Club has done in response to this issue.  Since they have 

made their club more secure youths are no longer congregating in these areas, however the Bowling 

Club seem reluctant to be so accommodating and we are living with the uncertainty of what is next. “  

 

I have spoken to the bowling club who are sympathetic but cannot see what as a club they 
can do and do not see the installation of shutters a requirement or a solution, (I add their 
reply). They see the only answer as more patrols from the Police as it is they who should be 
dealing with anti-social behaviour. I am unsure as to what the Town Council could do to help 
resolve the issues, but I have contacted our local PCSO to get his opinion. They are 
investigating and are hoping to get back to us before the meeting. 
 
Bowling Club response: 
 

“I am aware of some of the problems outlined and was, one morning, challenged by a lady who was 

clearly upset and anxious. I listened to her and reported her claims to the police. This coincided with 

some low-level vandalism at the club and culminated in the issue of a crime number (55230038989) 

but no firm commitment which could have included police visits to the car park to check on anti-social 

behaviour. I don’t think a meeting with residents took place. 

Since then, my team regularly pick up litter early mornings but I’m usually the first member at the 

Club most mornings and I’ve never been threatened or abused by the school children. The young 

people sit on the steps by the front door, they are generally polite and on one occasion when some of 

the boys were kicking a football in the car park they stopped straight away when I asked them to stop.  

We are talking of two different groups of young people; the school children are invariably, 



compliant, polite, and friendly. Some of the boy’s smoke but they are a minority. These groups of 2 to 

10 people gather around 8.00 to 9.15 each school morning. The group the resident condemn is an 

older age group who I think gather later.  

in the evenings - probably more often in the period from October to April. I’ve not met these people 

but we often clean up empty bottles, cans, and vapes left by this group. Club members have not, as far 

as I am aware, complained about these people because they have not been around when the Club has 

been open.  

This is why I think that most complaints must be when the club is not bowling ie closed season. 

The complaining residents have good grounds for complaint in terms of antisocial behaviour. I 

personally have not experienced such aggression. I fail to see that the Bowling Club attracts such 

deviance, and don’t really understand why some residents feel themselves to be targeted while other 

residents apparently remain abuse free. 

I do feel that the Police could offer more reassurance with town patrols responding to crises and with 

a more active follow-up to reported anti-social behaviour. The Police have in the past committed to 

visiting the car park in the evenings, but I don’t think that casual patrol has been maintained. 

I hope you find this helpful. I have circulated this email to Club Chair and Secretary in  

case they have more to add.” 
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